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M I N U T E S
STUDY SESSION

A Study Session of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven, designated for one hour, was called to order by Chair Elsa Welch at 3:00 PM in the Central Conference Room of the Administration Building of Shoreline Community College.  The purpose of the Study Session is the College Budget review. 
REGULAR SESSION:

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Elsa Welch at 4:06 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building of Shoreline Community College.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, Ms. Gidget Terpstra, Mr. Dick Stucky, and Ms. Elsa Welch were present.

Ms. Cheryl Bateman represented the Office of the Attorney General. 

Chair Welch welcomed Trustee Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson back to her seat on the Board.  Ms. Loyer Nelson had taken a brief leave of absence.  

CONSENT AGENDA:
The Consent Agenda motion for September 2005 was:

Motion 05:42
A motion was made by Mr. Jeffrey Lewis to approve the Minutes, as written, of the Special and Regular Meetings of the Board of Trustees, held on the following dates:


Wednesday, June 22, 2005 – Regular Meeting


Thursday, August 4, 2005 – Special Meeting


Thursday, August 11, 2005 – Special Meeting


Thursday, August 18, 2005 – Special Meeting


Thursday, September 1, 2005 – Special Meeting


The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, was approved by the Board, noting one change to correct the spelling of Mr. Dick Stucky’s last name.  
OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:

No one signed up to speak.

PRESIDENTIAL SEARCH:

At a Special Meeting on September 14, 2005, Shoreline’s Board of Trustees began research on the Presidential Search process.  To assure the Search is conducted in a timely manner and is an inclusive process involving all constituencies of the campus, the Board is scheduled to take action in Open Public Meeting today to officially begin the Search process.  
Acting President Dr. Lee Lambert reviewed with the Board the proposed steps presented on September 14 to conduct a Presidential Search, saying that if the Board authorizes the Acting President to proceed, he will initiate the Request for Proposal (RFP) process to hire a consultant.  

The Board asked questions of Dr. Lambert, beginning with Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, who asked if consultants are paid a flat fee.  Dr. Lambert replied that, yes, they typically bid a flat fee, which may be distributed in an agreed-to manner under the terms of the contract.  The College would likely be responsible to pay for the consultant’s travel, too. 

At this point, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson introduced Dr. Chuck Fields, a member of the audience, noting that he has conducted two Presidential Searches for Shoreline.

Dr. Lambert continued that the search would have two components:  (1) the Consultant and (2) the charge to the Screening Committee and recruitment process.  He asked if the Board would select the composition of and number of members on the Screening Committee, adding that the proposed sample is a committee of 14.  
Chair Welch and Mr. Dick Stucky remarked that they favored a Screening Committee of 14 members, and Dr. Lambert explained that a committee of 12 to 19 members assures that it is neither too large nor too small.  
Chair Welch recognized Ms. Peggy Lytle, who said, in light of the budget problems on campus, she would like to know how the search will be funded.  Vice President Beverly Brandt replied that this process has been budgeted within the operating budget with the knowledge that Shoreline does not have extra staff time to facilitate a search.  She commented that the healing process at Shoreline will be better if we engage a consultant.  The cost can be balanced over a two-year biennium; however, it has been encumbered for this year to assure the search can be adequately funded.  The encumbrance comes out of the President’s budget. 
Upon further discussion the Board decided to bring the matter to a vote. 

Motion 05:43
Mr. Jeffrey Lewis made a motion that, to officially begin the process of conducting a Presidential Search, the Board authorize the Acting President to announce the Request for Proposal (RFP) to employ a Presidential Search Consultant as the first step in the hiring process for Shoreline’s permanent President, and, further, that the Board authorize the Acting President to continue the search process. 

The Board voted yes unanimously upon Mr. Dick Stucky’s second of the motion. 

In order to begin the process in a timely manner, Dr. Lambert said he would present the steps and timeline to the staff at an All-Campus meeting on October 7.  Vice President Brandt and the Administrative Services staff will submit the RFP and work with Human Resources to collect the responses which will then be submitted to the Board for perusal and selection of the consultant.  

REPORT:  FOUNDATION:

Chair Welch announced that this report would be presented at the October Board meeting.

REPORT:  SCC FACULTY:
Professor Karen Toreson introduced recipient of this year’s Faculty Excellence Award, Professor Venus Deming, to the Board.  Professor Deming received a hearty round of applause from everyone present.  

Professor Toreson said she wanted to officially thank the Board for all the work they conducted over this past summer.  She said the Board’s leadership will help to improve the atmosphere on campus, where she already perceives feelings of hope, energy and awillingness to work together.  

Faculty, she said, are ready for the first day of school tomorrow, but a huge concern for them is enrollment.  It is important, she noted, for the Board to know that faculty will do their part to work together for solutions to common interested and are looking forward to a much more collegial atmosphere.  
She concluded her remarks by saying faculty are pleased with the work of Acting President, Dr. Lee Lambert, and Acting Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. John Backes, to lead the college during this transition time. 

REPORT:  SCC CLASSIFIED STAFF:
Ms. Peggy Lytle, representing classified staff, opted to pass on reporting at this meeting, saying she will have more to say at the next Board meeting.  

REPORT:  SCC STUDENT BODY ASSOCIATION:

Mr. Elliot Newlin, Associated Student Body President, reported that the students are excited to be back on campus and are impressed with the work of Acting President Lee Lambert and Acting Vice President for Academic Affairs John Backes.  Mr. Newlin said the Board’s work this summer can allow the students to focus on their education and their college experience. 

In terms of the College’s new attitude, the students, he said, are committed to having open and honest communication and said, further, that the students, as part of the campus, must also be held accountable for their actions and decisions. 

The students’ have set some ambitious goals, including incorporating the PUB remodel and the subsequent temporary reorganization which will occur across campus, for which they are drafting a placement plan. 
Another goal, according to Mr. Newlin, is to bring the focus back to the students, to make sure students are heard.  

Yet another goal is to establish a Parking Task Force.  

Mr. Newlin said students plan to take an active role in participating in all campus events as well as be involved in the Presidential Search process.  

Mr. Newlin completed his report by briefly noting activities which had occurred over the summer.  

Mr. Dick Stucky asked if Shoreline had enrolled any students who were displaced due to Hurricane Katrina.  So far, none have been identified. 

REPORT:  SCC ACTING PRESIDENT:

Dr. Lambert began his report with a brief synopsis on his activities since his appointment as Acting President on September 1.  He met with classified employees at a pre-planned luncheon on September 13, talking about the direction of the institution.  He and members of the President’s Leadership Team met with students during the students’ annual leadership training, then he and Acting Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. John Backes, visited every College Academic Division Meeting held during Opening Week to discuss, in part, how to fill the vacant Vice President for Academic Affairs position.  As a result of those discussions, there is a mini-process to select an Interim VPAA, which includes faculty, staff and students.  
On Friday, September 23, he presented the current budget information at an All-Campus meeting so College staff would be briefed on the budget which the Board would be considering for approval at the meeting this evening.  
Dr. Lambert is continuing the message of his commitment to open and honest communication and informed decision-making at all venues to all college constituencies. At Opening Day ceremonies, the reaction of the staff indicated to him that the College believes we are now headed in that direction.  He didn’t expect the overwhelming positive response from the audience and cannot put into words how much he appreciated the support.  The positive response was also aimed at the Board, which received a standing ovation.  
Dr. Lambert was especially pleased to see student involvement in Opening Week activities, including the presentation by Ms. Theressia Hazelmyer, who capped off the Opening Day ceremonies by sharing her positive experiences at Shoreline.  
Continuing his report, Dr. Lambert said there have been challenges this past month, including receipt of a pending decision regarding concerns related to the new Classified Contract, which went into effect July 1, 2005.  The pending decision is not favorable to the Union position, which could affect the validity of the contract.  Upon contact with the Governor’s Office, whose representatives negotiated this contract for the system, Dr. Lambert has been advised to proceed with the status quo and implement the contract until Shoreline is advised otherwise.  The Union is likely to file an appeal to the decision.  He will keep the Board informed, especially during this time of questionable status in terms of the College’s relationship with the classified employees. 
On September 12 and 13, Dr. Lambert and members of President’s Leadership Team and the SCCFT Executive Board met for a two-day training session on interest-based bargaining pending the beginning of contract negotiations this fall.  

Regarding President’s Leadership Team, Dr. Lambert is planning to present monthly reports from this group to the Board on a variety of issues.  Whether the topic is diversity, enrollment, climate, budget and others, providing more feedback about the work President’s Leadership Team does and how they engage the entire campus around the important issues the college faces, Dr. Lambert is hopeful for the new year ahead. 

ACTION:  APPROVE GENERAL FUND OPERATING BUDGET FOR 2005-2006:

Vice President for Administrative Services, Ms. Beverly Brandt, provided background for this item.  She explained that with allocation reductions, having to make up for using fund balances in 2004-2005, declining enrollment, increases in rents and utilities, and salary increases, the college must reduce the 2005-2006 budget by nearly $1,500,000.  The reductions proposed by the President’s Leadership Team are a short term solution to make the college financially viable for the next 10 months.  

During that time a Budget Committee will be working on institutionalizing reductions for 2006-2007 and to make further reductions if tuition dollars do not meet the budget projections for this fiscal period. In these extremely difficult times, President’s Leadership Team worked with a set of Values and Principles, honored our Core Services and have not cut any full time employees who are currently working.  We are not filling many of our vacant positions and will review each vacancy on an individual basis.  The College is also beginning Program/Department Reviews to determine the optimal organizational structure for Shoreline Community College to achieve student success. We will continue to be vigilant, watching budgets closely, monitoring revenue weekly and adjusting expenditures and budgets as needed to be good stewards of the public’s funds.  

Concluding her remarks, Vice President Brandt noted that Resolution No. 87 expires today and asked that the Board approve the proposed budget.  
Motion 05:44
A motion was made by Mr. Dick Stucky that the Board, in compliance with Resolution No. 87 passed by the board on May 25, 2005, approve Shoreline Community College’s General Fund Operating Budget for 2006-2006. 
Ms. Gidget Terpstra seconded the motion, which was approved by a unanimous “aye” vote of the Board. 
Ms. Brandt noted that the complete budget books will be available for the bargaining units, in the Library and with the Deans as well as online.

Chair Elsa Welch thanked Vice President Brandt and the Administrative Services staff for their hard work. 

REPORT:  CHAIR, BOARD OF TRUSTEES:
Chair Elsa Welch began her report by saying she had attended Shoreline’s Opening Day ceremonies and was touched by the reception she received from the College staff.  Though the Board worked hard this summer, she felt it has been worth it and has already seen changes and progress over the past few weeks.  On Opening day, she had the opportunity to welcome new faculty and staff and to acknowledge staff members who were receiving awards.  She offered her congratulations to Professor Venus Deming, saying her receipt of the Faculty Excellence Award was well deserved. 
Chair Welch asked those Board members who attended the recent conference of the Association of Community College Trustees held in Seattle for their impressions of the event.  

Ms. Gidget Terpstra reported that every session had good information, including one on transitions for colleges.  At first, Board members were not going to attend due to the tight budget, but, in retrospect, she felt it was well worth the time and money, saying she felt much better about being a trustee after attending. 

Mr. Dick Stucky said he feels lucky to be a trustee at Shoreline.  The community college system nationally has been around for a long time and, after meeting with many trustees from throughout the nation, he is proud to be a trustee at Shoreline.  He commended Shoreline’s Board members for cohesiveness and camaraderie throughout the summer, saying that without those characteristics, the decisions made might not have been accomplished.  
He concluded his remarks by saying he is looking forward to the next 40 years in this community with this College and, though Shoreline has had a few rough years, the Board is committed to taking the College to new heights.    

Chair Elsa Welch added that, on Opening Day, Dr. Lambert delivered the message of accountability, open and transparent communication, commitment and trust, which echoed the ideas expressed by staff in their email messages to the Board’s mailbox.  

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis said he also attended Opening Day and was “blown away” by the positive environment in the room.  He, too, appreciated the thanks from the staff that the Board received.  He felt it was good to be recognized, be part of the Board and part of the College.  

OTHER ITEMS:
Chair Welch announced a new addition to the Board Meeting Agenda, “Other Items,” added in case a topic was missed earlier in the meeting or needed further discussion.  

Ms. Loyer Nelson said the Board does anticipate a vacancy on the Board and now is the time to consider candidates who may apply via the Governor’s website.  She plans to write a letter of endorsement for a candidate and believes other Trustees have applicants in mind.  She encouraged everyone present to notify potential candidates of this opportunity, which the Governor has extended to October 31. 
Chair Welch announced that the Board’s designated email box will remain open for an extended period of time and, in particular, the Board is looking for input about characteristics of an Interim President by October 12.  

Ms. Welch continued that the Board has discussed changing the election timeline for officers of the Board from October to June, which would then coincide with the timing of the end of the year in June and beginning of the academic year in September.  A change to the Board Bylaws will be necessary and the Board will give this idea further discussion before taking action.  

Ms Loyer Nelson asked if any Board members are planning to attend the 2006 National Legislative Summit, scheduled for February 5 through 8, 2006.  A delegate from the Board will be determined at a later date.
Vice President Brandt reminded everyone of the retirement celebration, currently underway, to honor Dean Donald Schultz, in the Automotive Building.  

This item concluded with the announcement of a Special Board Meeting to be held on October 13, 2005. 

NEXT BOARD MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for October 26, 2005 beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:
Chair Welch adjourned the meeting at 5:50 PM.







Signed ___________________________ 








Jeffrey P. Lewis, Chair

Attest:  ______________, 2005
___________________________ 

Michele Foley, Secretary

